PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEETING MINUTES
CITY OF VALLEY CENTER, KANSAS

Tuesday, February 28, 2023         7:00 P.M.

CALL TO ORDER: Vice Chairperson Spranger called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. with the following members present:  Brian Shelton, Scot Phillips, Steve Conway, and Toby Meadows. 

Members Absent: Gary Janzen and Rick Shellenbarger

City Staff Present: Brent Clark, Ryan Shrack, and Brittney Ortega

Audience: Garrett Witthar and Randall Elkins

AGENDA: A motion was made by Vice Chairperson Spranger and seconded by Board Member Meadows to set the agenda.  Motion passed unanimously.

APPROVAL OF DRAFT MINUTES:  Vice Chairperson Spranger made a motion to approve the January 24, 2023, meeting minutes. The motion was seconded by Board Member Conway.  Motion passed unanimously.

COMMUNICATIONS: None 

PUBLIC HEARINGS BEFORE THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD:

1. Review of LS-2023-01, application of the City of Valley Center, KS, pursuant to City           Code 16.09.01, who is petitioning for a lot split involving the splitting of property the petitioner will be purchasing and having the owner’s consent, this property currently addressed as 9014 N. Meridian Ave., Valley Center, KS 67147.

Vice Chairperson Spranger opened the hearing for comments from the public: 7:03 PM

R. Shrack gave a summary of his report with the board.  The City is in negotiations and has a letter of intent with the property owner.  This will create parcel 1 and 2.  Parcel 1 will be purchased by the city for the intended space of the future aquatic and recreation facility.   Public notices were sent out to surrounding property owners as well as published in the newspaper.  There have been no responses, positive or negative, regarding this lot split.  City staff is recommending approval of this application.  

[bookmark: _Hlk101964426]Vice Chairperson Spranger closed the hearing for comments from the public: 7:06 PM

[bookmark: _Hlk101966323]Based on the City Staff recommendations, public comments, and discussion by the Planning and Zoning Board, Vice Chairperson Spranger made a motion to approve LS-2023-01.   Motion was seconded by Board Member Phillips.  The vote was unanimous.

2. Review of LS-2023-02, application of Gaylan Nett, pursuant to City Code 16.09.01, who is petitioning for a lot split involving the splitting of property the petitioner owns, which is currently addressed as 2116 E. Ford St., Valley Center, KS 67147.

Vice Chairperson Spranger opened the hearing for comments from the public: 7:08 PM

R. Shrack gave a summary of his staff report.  On this property there is an existing single-family home that will remain along with utility infrastructure in Parcel A.  The intent of the applicant is to sell Parcel A and develop Parcel B as a part of a future phase of the Cedar Ridge Estates.  Normally landlocked lot splits are not allowed. A 30’ access easement is being created to Cedar Ridge Blvd that is to the north of this property.  This will no longer be considered landlocked as it will have access via the easement to a publicly dedicated street.  There has been no feedback from the public notices that were mailed and published.  City staff is recommending approval if this lot split.  
Randy Elkins with Garver, representative for the applicant, stood for any questions from the board.  VC Spranger inquired if any drainage issues that may affect the easement have been addressed by both parties.  Mr. Elkins responded that there is nothing that is posing any kind of obstacle for that easement.  
Garrett Witthar owns the property adjacent to the west side of the proposed split.  He questioned what type of housing and how many would be developed.  Mr. Elkins explained that the existing home will stay with Parcel A and only 2 or 3 lots in Parcel B would be affected in the replating of that section of Cedar Ridge.

Vice Chairperson Spranger closed the hearing for comments from the public: 7:15 PM

Based on the City Staff recommendations, public comments, and discussion by the Planning and Zoning Board, Vice Chairperson Spranger made a motion to approve LS-2023-02.  Motion was seconded by Board Member Shelton.  The vote was unanimous.

OLD OR UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None
NEW BUSINESS:   None

STAFF REPORTS:  

R. Shrack reminded the board of the next meeting on March 28, 2023.  City Administrator Clark will be presenting as Ryan will be out of town.  Emails will go out to those members up for reappointment, reappointments will be held in April. 

ITEMS BY PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEMBERS:
Gary Janzen-absent
Paul Spranger-none
Brian Shelton- Board Member Shelton spoke about the crosswalks on Meridian Ave near the middle school.  He spoke of his concern for children and all members of the public when it comes to crossing safely in this area.  With dark times of day and heavy traffic this is a concern he would like brought to the city’s attention.  Especially with the upcoming recreation and aquatic center to be constructed in that same area.  This will increase traffic as time goes on.  Mr. Clark addressed the issue explaining that when that area of town was developed there were no sidewalks that were installed.  Therefore, we have some crosswalks that go nowhere.  When the intersection near Southwind is being reconstructed for one of the entrances to the aquatic center, that crosswalk will get a major overhaul and enhancement.  He also addressed safety concerns when you have multiple crosswalks near one another.
Rick Shellenbarger-absent
Scot Phillips-none
Steve Conway-none
Toby Meadows-none

ADJOURNMENT OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD MEETING: At 7:21 P.M., a motion was made by Vice Chairperson Spranger to adjourn and seconded by Board Member Shelton.  Vote was unanimous and the meeting was adjourned. 


Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________
/s/ Ryan Shrack, Community Development Director

_______________________________
Gary Janzen, Chairperson



